

Greece: Of Disappearing Debt and Illegal Loans

By Pratap Chatterjee Global Research, July 07, 2015 CorpWatch 13 November 2013 Region: <u>Europe</u> Theme: <u>Global Economy</u>

This article was first published in November 2013

Image: IMF director Christine Lagarde meets with Greek Finance Minister Evangelos Venizelos on July 25, 2011. Photo: International Monetary Fund. Used under Creative Commons license.

Where: Greece.

Why: Already heavily in debt from massive public-sector projects (notably for the military) it fiddled its books with the help of Goldman Sachs to join the euro. Then it borrowed even more for public-sector mega-projects like the Olympics.

Outcome: Greece has been forced to borrow €207 billion in potential loans by the Troika (the E.U., the ECB, and the IMF) in exchange for an austerity package. Borrowing costs hit 36.5 percent in February 2012.

In 2006 Yiannis Kazakos, the former mayor of Zografou, a suburb of Athens, arranged for his city council to borrow €25 million from Kommunalkredit International, the Austrian subsidiary of Dexia, to buy land in the middle of the council to build a shopping mall.[184]

Then came potentially deal-killing problems: First, construction on the land was not permitted; and second, the loan was illegal, city officials said, because the state's court of auditors had not approved it.[185]

For five years, city officials refused to repay the loans. Then in 2011, the IMF insisted that the government of Greece take on and repay the Zografou debt plus accrued interest—a total of \leq 45 million—if it wanted to continue getting bailout money.[186]

The EuroZone Profiteers Summary

Introduction • Welcome to the Casino • Who Owes Whom? German Banking: Parochial and Overbanked, or Small Is Beautiful? Westdeutsche Landesbank: A Jumbo with Engines on Fire and Nowhere to Land • Depfa and Hypo Real Estate: One-Eyed Man Becomes King in the Land of the Blind • Commerzbank: Property Lending Can Be a Mug's Game French Banking: Less State = Less Happiness Société Générale: Arrived with a Swagger, Brought Down by a Gamble Crédit Agricole: Ready to Forget Cautious Lessons About Banking • Dexia: Using Public Funds to Support a Casino Lending Frenzy • Spain: An Airport Without Planes, and the Never-Ending Property Boom • Greece: Of Disappearing Debt and Illegal Loans Ireland: From Miraculous Beast to Failed Civilization Conclusion Odious Debt • Time to Investigate the Bankers and Bureaucrats

Zografou was not the only council to ask Dexia for money for shaky municipal schemes. In 2006 Melisia and Volos Councils each borrowed ≤ 4.5 million from Kommunalkredit to buy up property for developing municipal squares.[187] Spyros Striftos, the mayor of Acharnon council, borrowed ≤ 20 million from Goldman Sachs, which in turn sold the debt to Dexia Credit Local.[188] Similar deals were conducted by the councils of Metamorfosis council, Nea Ionia, and Serres.[189]

While most of the mayors are gone, much of the outstanding municipal debt has simply transferred to the national government, under the agreements for the bail-out of Greece.

"In the 19th century, when foreign governments wanted to impose their will, they used

gunships," Stathis Chatzopolous, a Greek lawyer told the*Guardian.* "Now they're using the IMF, the European Central Bank (ECB) and the European community."[190]

In the 1990s, bad credit and high interest rates would have prevented the councils, and the Greek government for that matter, from this easy borrowing. But all this changed when Greece joined the third stage of the European Monetary Union (EMU), and became eligible to use euros and get cheap foreign loans.

This was no easy task since Greece had to demonstrate a government debt of less than 60 percent of gross domestic product and a budget deficit to GDP ratio of under 3 percent. Unfortunately, Greece debt exceeded 100 percent and deficits were at 3.7 percent.[191] The Greek governmentlooked for external help for what *Der Spiegel* would later describe as 'blatant balance sheet cosmetics'[192]

Enter Goldman Sachs, a Wall Street investment firm, which, for a reported \$300 million fee,[193]came up with an innovative solution in 2001. Its financial experts took advantage of a loophole that allowed countries to enter the EMU if they could demonstrate that they were lowering their debt and their budget deficit. To do this, Goldman Sachs sold Greece a "cross-currency swap" that gave the government cash up front in return for a big payment at the end of the loan period. The beauty of the arrangement was that since such currency swaps were permitted by the European Statistical Agency (Eurostat), the debt and deficit appeared to shrink.[194]

On January 1, 2002, Greece joined much of the rest of the European Union in welcoming the euro as its physical currency. A pyramid of euro coins was built in the Syntagma Square in central Athens to celebrate the occasion.[195]

Once Greece was part of the EuroZone, it had no problem attracting low-interest loans from Belgian, French, and German banks eager to profit from an economy that appeared to have nowhere to go but up.

Unlike Spain, Greece did not see runaway speculation on commercial real estate although Eurohypo did set up an office in 2003, and finance projects in Athens and Thessaloniki. "The bank's real interest lies in very big projects of ξ 50– ξ 100 million and more, although it is accepted that there are not very many potential transactions of this size in the Greek market at this time," Kenny Evangelo, head of Eurohypo's Greek office told *Investing in Greece* in 2003. "Eurohypo would be happy if it could finance one relatively big project per year, together with four or five smaller properties."[196]

On the other hand, investors snapped up Greek government debt for new public schemes including the hugely expensive 2004 Athens Olympics and one of Europe's most expensive military budgets in relative terms. Hypo Real Estate bought €7.9 billion worth of Greek bonds, Dexia had €3.5 billion, while both Commerzbank and Société Générale had just shy of €3 billion.[197]WestLB also bought Greek bonds, and made loans to HLPAP, a Greek entity that runs the electric trolley system in the Athens and Pireas area.[198]

It should be noted that the historical Greek government debt—much of it acquired before joining the euro—was a result of decades of multibillion drachma government contracts. Most notable were those awarded to German companies including Ferrostaal and Siemens for expensive weapons systems, telecommunications systems, and even projects for the Ministry of Culture. These contracts were won via a system of bribes worth billions of euros paid out to officials in Greece's two leading political parties.[199]

In December 2008, Siemens agreed to pay a fine of \$1.6 billion to the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, the U.S. Department of Justice, and German authorities to settle charges of some \$1.4 billion in international bribes over the years.[200] Later in April 2012, Siemens paid out &270 million to settle charges of bribery in Greece.[201]

"When German taxpayers are righteously indignant at having to bail out Greece's creditors with their hard-earned euros, they should consider that their hard-earned euros of yesteryear financed corruption in Greece for the purpose of creating a massive Greek trade deficit," wrote Criton Zoakos in *International Economy* magazine. Zoakos estimates that as much as 10 percent of Greece's €235 billion cumulative debt went to bribes. "That trade deficit was in turn financed by German and other European banks at handsome, risk-weighted rates of return."[202]

Another sector that saw a huge influx of foreign cash after Greece joined the euro was the banking sector. As previously described, Emporiki and Geniki were acquired by Crédit Agricole and Société Générale respectively. The French bankers poured money and advice into major expansions of these two small banks because of their access to cheap money. The banks, however, proceeded to lose billions of euros after loaning money to risk schemes??.

In October 2012, Crédit Agricole agreed to sell Emporiki to Alpha bank of Greece for €1.[203] The same month Société Générale sold all of its shares in Geniki bank to Piraeus Bank of Greece.[204]

But the sale of these two banks is still costing the Greek taxpayer dearly. By the end of June 2013, Alpha Bank and Piraeus Bank had borrowed €4 billion and €7 billion respectively from the Greek government, all of which had to be repaid with austerity.[205]

Cyprus

SUMMARY

What: Laiki Bank, founded in 1901.

Where: Limassol, Cyprus.

Why: It lost €12.3 billion on its Greek government bonds in 2011.

Outcome: It was given a \in 1.8 billion bailout in April 2013 by Cypriot government and renamed Cyprus Popular Bank.

An unexpected side effect of the economic crash in Greece was the impact on neighboring Cyprus. After the 2010 collapse, the Bank of Cyprus and Laiki Bank—the two biggest banks in the country—bought large quantities of Greek bonds at 70 percent of their original value, only to see them decline even further in value after international lenders forced the Greek

government to accept a "haircut" in the value of the bonds. This unleashed a domino effect that soon swept up Cyprus into the Greek crisis.

The losses shone a spotlight on the role of Andreas Vgenopoulos, the Greek CEO of Laiki Bank, who made his reputation rescuing debt ridden shipping companies. During the boom, he invested the money he had raised in Cyprus in risky assets like Olympic Airways in Greece, which was losing ≤ 1 million a day.[206]

"When the Germans were selling, they were buying," Alexander Apostolides an economic historian at Cyprus' European University, told *Reuters*. "People are thinking in hope," added Simona Mihai, assistant professor at Cyprus European University's banking and finance department. "They do not see it from an analytical perspective."[207]

Laiki put up an astonishing 106 percent of its capital requirements into Greek bonds, while the Bank of Cyprus invested the equivalent of 75 percent of its capital needs.[208] (Banks are supposed to keep a percentage of their assets in low risk investments like cash and government bonds)

When Greek bonds were devalued, Laiki lost €2.3 billion, an amount equal to an eighth of the national gross domestic product, and the Bank of Cyprus lost €1.6 billion.[209]

In April 2013, Cyprus had to turn to international lenders for an emergency €10 billion bailout. Complicating the situation was the fact that Cyprus had become a tax haven for fabulously wealthy Russian oligarchs, whom ECB officials were extremely hesitant to bail out. Thus, for the first time, officials forced a "haircut" on private individual depositors. Anyone who had more than €100,000 lost 40 to 80 percent cut of their holdings.[210]

"[Vgenopoulos's] rise and fall underscores how Southern Europe's one-time economic renaissance was built on low interest rates and a giddy, debt-fueled boom that papered over deep structural problems," wrote the *Wall Street Journal*.[211]

Notes

[184] Chakrabortty, Op. Cit.

[185] Chakrabortty, Op. Cit.

[186] Chakrabortty, Op. Cit.

[187] Mayor Dimitrios Stergiou Kapsalis, Letter to residents, Pendeli Council, September 19 2012.<u>http://www.penteli.gov.gr/attachments/article/23/Logodosia_Dimarxou_Pentelis_19_9_12_p310.</u> <u>pdf</u>and "Decisions of the City Council," Decision number 43/2006, Volos City Council, March 8 2006.<u>http://bit.ly/1c0bXyx</u>

[188] Kostas Zigiris, "Το δεν πληρώνω – δεν πληρώνω τέρμα για τους δήμους," Free Platform of Acharnon blog, December 11

2011. <u>http://www.eleftherovima.wordpress.com/2011/12/11/το-δεν-πληρώνω-δεν-πληρώνω-τέρμα-γι</u> <u>α-τ</u>/ and "Government Gazette of the Hellenic Republic Second issue," Paper # 2500, November 4, 2011

[189] Aftodioikisi local government website. Op. Cit.

[190] Chakrabortty, Op. Cit.

[191] Nick Dunbar, "Revealed: Goldman Sachs' Mega-Deal for Greece," Risk, July 1, 2003.<u>http://www.risk.net/risk-magazine/feature/1498135/revealed-goldman-sachs-mega-deal-greece</u>

[192] Beat Balzli, "Greek Debt Crisis: How Goldman Sachs Helped Greece to Mask its True Debt," Spiegel Online, February 8,

2010. http://www.spiegel.de/international/europe/greek-debt-crisis-how-goldman-sachs-helped-greec e-to-mask-its-true-debt-a-676634.html

[193] Louise Story, Landon Thomas Jr., and Nelson Schwartz, "Wall St. Helped Greece to Mask Debt Fueling Europe's Crisis," New York Times, February 13,

2010.<u>https://www.nytimes.com/2010/02/14/business/global/14debt.html</u> and Goldman Sachs, "Goldman Sachs Transactions with Greece," Goldman Sachs press release, Date Accessed: September 1, 2013.<u>http://www.goldmansachs.com/media-relations/in-the-news/archive/greece.html</u>

[194] Nicholas Dunbar and Elisa Martinuzzi, "Goldman Secret Greece Loan Shows Two Sinners as Client Unravels," Bloomberg, March 5,

2012. http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-03-06/goldman-secret-greece-loan-shows-two-sinnersas-client-unravels.html

[195] CNN, "Europeans Start Spending Euros," CNN, January 1, 2002.<u>http://edition.cnn.com/2002/WORLD/europe/01/01/euro.wrap.1300/index.html</u>

[196] Invest in Greece Agency, "Eurohypo Enters the Greek Market," Invest in Greece Agency, December

2004. <u>http://www.investingreece.gov.gr/newsletter/newsletter.asp?nid=245&id=290&lang=1</u>

[197] Simon Rogers, "Greece Debt Crisis: How Exposed is Your Bank?," Guardian (UK), June 17, 2011. <u>http://www.theguardian.com/news/datablog/2011/jun/17/greece-debt-crisis-bank-exposed</u>

[198] "HLPAP Annual Report 2009," Ministry of Finance, Greece. http://bit.ly/lasaj1P

[199] Samuel Rubenfeld, "Greek Politicians Named in Siemens Bribery Probe," Wall Street Journal, January 21,

2011. <u>http://blogs.wsj.com/corruption-currents/2011/01/21/greek-politicians-named-in-siemens-bribe</u> ry-probe/

[200] US Securities and Exchange Commission, "SEC Charges Siemens AG for Engaging in Worldwide Bribery," US Securities and Exchange Commission press release, December 15, 2008.<u>https://www.sec.gov/news/press/2008/2008-294.htm</u>

[201] Samuel Rubenfeld, "Greece Settles with Siemens over Bribery Charges," Wall Street Journal, March 8,

2012. http://blogs.wsj.com/corruption-currents/2012/03/08/greece-settles-with-siemens-over-bribery-charges/

[202] Criton Zoakos, "Eye-Popping Greek Corruption," International Economy, Spring 2010.<u>http://www.international-economy.com/TIE_Sp10_Zoakos.pdf</u>

[203] Noémie Bisserbe and David Pearso

[204] Noémie Bisserbe, "CSocGen to Sell Its Greek Bank," Wall Street Journal, October 19, 2012.<u>http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10000872396390444734804578066521880252626.html</u>

[205] Hellenic Financial Security Fund, "Report of the Hellenic Financial Security Fund for the Period of January- June 2013," Hellenic Financial Security Fund, June 2013.<u>http://www.hfsf.gr/files/HFSF_activities_Jan_2013_Jun_2013_en.pdf</u>

[206] Deborah Ball and Alkman Granitsas, "Tycoon's Rise and Fall: A Modern Greek Drama," Wall Street Journal, July 12,

2013.<u>http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887324251504578579423381608656.html</u>

[207] Laura Noonan, "Euro Zone Clamor Drowned out Cypriot Bank Warnings," Reuters, March 22, 2013. <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/03/22/us-cyprus-banks-idUSBRE92L0CQ20130322</u>

[208] Ibid.

[209] Laura Noonan, "The Cyprus Banks that Have Transfixed the World," Reuters, March 23, 2013.<u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/03/23/us-eurozone-cyprus-banks-idUSBRE92M06W201303</u>23

[210] Stelios Bouras, "Cyprus Bailout Terms Ease," Wall Street Journal, April 1, 2013.<u>http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424127887323296504578396813029410932.html</u>

[211] Ball and Granitsas, Op. Cit.

The original source of this article is <u>CorpWatch</u> Copyright © <u>Pratap Chatterjee</u>, <u>CorpWatch</u>, 2015

Comment on Global Research Articles on our Facebook page

Become a Member of Global Research

Articles by: Pratap Chatterjee

Disclaimer: The contents of this article are of sole responsibility of the author(s). The Centre for Research on Globalization will not be responsible for any inaccurate or incorrect statement in this article. The Centre of Research on Globalization grants permission to cross-post Global Research articles on community internet sites as long the source and copyright are acknowledged together with a hyperlink to the original Global Research article. For publication of Global Research articles in print or other forms including commercial internet sites, contact: publications@globalresearch.ca

<u>www.globalresearch.ca</u> contains copyrighted material the use of which has not always been specifically authorized by the copyright owner. We are making such material available to our readers under the provisions of "fair use" in an effort to advance a better understanding of political, economic and social issues. The material on this site is distributed without profit to those who have expressed a prior interest in receiving it for research and educational purposes. If you wish to use copyrighted material for purposes other than "fair use" you must request permission from the copyright owner.

For media inquiries: publications@globalresearch.ca